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CHRISTMAS  GOŚCINOŚĆ 
 

 

My Dear Eastern Diocesan Family: 
  

 Often, when we approach 
holidays like Christmas, the 
question is often asked, “what do 
we do to make this one special, 
memorable.”  

 When Karen and I were 
married on May 28, 1982 we asked 
ourselves the same question, and 

we realized that to make it memorable and enjoyable for our guests 
that the emphasis would have to be on them and not ourselves. We 
wanted everyone to have a great time so we adjusted everything, 
including marriage date, timing of our formal photos, 
accommodations, the rehearsal dinner, and more. We even got up 
early the day after our wedding (a late night) so we could join our 
families in preparing the “poprawienia” everyone was invited back to 
enjoy. Then a number of days later we had a fourth day of our 
wedding in Chicago, IL  for all those who couldn’t be in Carnegie, PA 
(I was serving as assistant in the Chicago cathedral at the time.) 

 People still talk about the event 36 years later because the 
most important person there was our guest. 

 A well known Polish proverb says „Gość w Dom, Bóg w 
Dom.” (A guest in the home is God in the home.) Polish people are 
known for their gościność (hospitality) and what better way to 
approach Christmas than from one of the strengths of our parish 
communities. 

 Sourcebook for Sundays, Seasons, and Weekdays - 2018, a 
resource I often turn to in my pastoral duties has a section entitled 
“Christmas Time: The Meaning” (page 28-29) which addresses this 
concept of hospitality, but perhaps in ways we haven’t considered 
before. I would like to share the excerpt with you. I’ve adjusted it a bit 
to fit our Polish National Catholic Church experience. 

 “The ancient monastic Rule of St. Benedict includes many 
memorable lines, but perhaps no  instruction points more powerfully 
to the meaning of the Christian life than, "Let all guests who arrive be 
received as Christ" (c. 53). On Christmas Day, we receive the Christ-
child anew, God's gift of love and transformation taking flesh and 
dwelling in our midst.  
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 On that day, we often welcome dozens of people who are not normally in our sanctuaries each Sun-
day. What a wonderful moment to welcome the guest as Christ. 

   “For many people, coming to a Christmas service or Mass is important, even if the rest of the year they 
are away from the Church. Our intent should be to create a wonderful experience for our parish community, 
but also for the many visitors who will come with friends, family, or by themselves to our sanctuaries. 

    “Consider helping members of the Church extend active invitations to those with whom they'd like to 
pray. Facebook postings, particularly memes with  pictures and text, can be shared from your parish page 
onto the pages of individuals. 

     “Consider extending invitations via e-mail to the entire parish membership list, letting people know Mass 
times or information about special activities. The data on Mass attendance in the United States makes it 
clear that only a small percentage of those on our parish rolls are in our pews each week. It's important to 
keep the information flowing to those who may be only loosely connected. 

   “Make sure your parish website, social media page, and voicemail messages are current with Mass times 
and other information. If parking is an issue, consider having a place where active members can park and 
be shuttled to the church, leaving more parking for newcomers and guests. During  Christmas Time, en-
courage members  to have open houses in their homes to which they can invite neighbors and other pa-
rishioners. Offer spiritual "conversation starters" or brochures about your community that they can give to 
those who attend. Or do a simple business card with relevant information that can be available at the back 
of the church and for individual use. 

    “First and foremost, our liturgical services should emanate the joy, hope, and love of this beautiful sea-
son. People do not need to be reminded, directly or indirectly, that they are visitors. Even good humored 
ribbing about the pews being fuller than normal can be off-putting and make  people feel that rather than 
cherished guests, they are interlopers. It's a good idea, in advance of Christmas Day, to remind people that 
their "spot" in the pews may need to be graciously shared. 

   “Although you may have many beautiful hymns in your repertoire, encourage the music or choir director 
to include multiple familiar, traditional Christmas carols in the service. This can help people with the active 
participation we work for in all our Eucharistic liturgies. Be sure to make the tan Mass booklets easily ac-
cessible in the pews. 

    “Be sure to think of ways that your parish can be engaged with the greater community  in this season. 
The encounter is two way, not just about people coming into our church facilities. You  might connect with 
your local food bank, provide workers for an organization feeding the hungry, or do outreach to senior cen-
ters and nursing homes. Consider a parish Christmas cookie baking party, and deliver the goodies to those 
who are homebound or alone. 

    “The greatest welcome and evangelization we can offer, though, may simply be a loving smile and a 
warm greeting when we encounter new people. Scooting over and enthusiastically making room for some-
one can be as strong a message as anything we say. 

   “Helping people realize that Christmas does not end on December 25 is important. Consider providing 
means by which members can honor Humble Shepherds, Holy Family, Epiphany, and the Baptism of our 
Lord in their homes by providing special prayers or rituals, such as the blessing of the doors (kolędy).  

   “Christmas Time can be a remarkable moment to reawaken and reanimate our discipleship, and to dis-
cover new ways to welcome the guest as Christ.” 

   May I wish to all of our Eastern Diocesan parishes, clergy and faithful a deeply spiritual Advent of prepa-
ration of churches, hearts and homes for the joy that will be the Solemnity of the Nativity of our Lord. And 
as the Incarnation is celebrated may we “incarnate” and celebrate the tradition of hospitality to all who enter 
our churches. God is with us and we experience Him in all those we meet and serve. As Jesus told his dis-
ciples: “..    .the king will say to those on his right, ‘Come, you who are blessed by my Father. Inherit the 
kingdom prepared for you from the foundation of the world. For I was hungry and you gave me food, I was 
thirsty and you gave me drink, a stranger and you welcomed me, naked and you clothed me, ill and you 
cared for me, in prison and you visited me.’ Then the righteous will answer him and say, ‘Lord, when did we 
see you hungry and feed you, or thirsty and give you drink? When did we see you a stranger and welcome 
you, or naked and clothe you? When did we see you ill or in prison, and visit you?’ And the king will say to 
them in reply, ‘Amen, I say to you, whatever you did for one of these least brothers of mine, you did for 
me.’ (Matthew 25:34-40, NAB)                                                              Bishop Paul 
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FUTURE DIRECTION SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE SUPREME COUNCIL 

POLISH NATIONAL CATHOLIC CHURCH 
 

Action Plan for PNCC Parishes in 2018 

 “THE YEAR OF THE FAMILY” 

 

I. Growth and Membership  II. Increase Spirituality 

III. Lifelong Learning            IV. Sacred Vocations 

V. Community Involvement 

 

1.Greater Understanding of Church Solemnities: In 2018 we will focus on the Solemnity of the Humble 
Shepherds. Re-distribute the Humble Shepherds pamphlet.  Perhaps a video presentation from our Prime 
Bishop on this Solemnity. 

2. Two Days of Retreat: Lent and Advent Pick a day during the seasons of Lent and Advent in 2018 to 
spend in retreat and prayer.  Maybe do this as a family activity.  This can be done on either a parish or sen-
iorate level. Ideas for the Retreat include: Mass of the Day, special Lenten/Advent service of Penance, 
Scripture Readings/Reflections and Meditations, Benediction of the Most Blessed Sacrament; For Lent: 
Stations of the Cross, Sorrowful Lamentations, etc.  This can be open and advertised to the local communi-
ty.  

3. Complete at least five community service projects:  One service project could be in conjunction with 
the Solemnity of Humble Shepherds and the other, selected by the local parish.   It is important that the five 
projects be done in the local community of the parish so that these efforts will create a greater presence of 
the parish in the community. 

 Various options include but are not limited to: A project to aid an assisted living facility, or other care 
facility i.e. nursing home , group home; volunteering for a special needs event; having a Mass or event for 
your local widow’s group; aiding a family crisis center, Food Drives, serving a free meal for the community, 
providing a community breakfast/meal for First Responders – for Veterans; prayer blanket ministry, clothing 
drive for the community, sponsoring a local family in need, and/or responding to a particular need in the lo-
cal community, etc. 

4. Implementing the Year of the Family Component:  Develop and emphasize this theme through 2018. 
Our purpose is to strengthen all families in living out our Christian faith, virtues and values during this spe-
cial year. Please see the monthly Future Direction emails regarding this effort with concrete actions. 

 January – The example of the Holy Family - A blessing of families after Holy Mass on Sunday 
January 7th and a prayer card for all to take home. 

 February – The importance of unconditional Love in the family. 

 March – Celebration of Lent as a Family - Encourage various ways that the family can pray 
and meditate together during this Sacred season.  Have the family prepare an Easter basket to-
gether or Easter table together for the blessing of the Church on Holy Saturday. 

 April –  Living out our Easter Joy in the family and the parish – the importance of regular at-
tendance at Holy Mass. 

 May –  The love of our Blessed Mother – her submission to the will of God as an example for 
all.  

 June – Sacred Vocations Month – The Guardianship of St. Joseph – his submission to the will 
of God as an example to all - Family Vocations event and prayer. 
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 July – The importance of Family Time/Vacation to the family.  Also remembering to continue 
the practice of daily prayer and worship during this time. 

 August – Importance of youth in the family – raising children as an important ministry in the 
church – an event for the parish youth and prayers for parents and guardians. 

 September – Sharing our gifts and talents in the home and in the parish. Create a fun 
exercise/game that lists one’s gifts and talents and then challenge them to share them at home 
as well as in the parish. 

 October – Clergy Appreciation Month – On the Solemnity of the Christian Family. Have a 
sharing family event at the parish where troubles and joys are Shared; strengthening the bonds 
of our parish familes. 

 November – Family Gratitude – stress the importance of giving thanks and doing it as an 
individual and parish family.  Thanksgiving Day prayer placemats.  Helping those in need or 
alone on Thanksgiving. 

 December – Resources for the family to spiritually prepare for Christmas together, a 
shared prayer when putting up their Christmas tree – small advent wreath for the home lit during 
the family meals.  Recognizing and living the true meaning of Christmas as a family. 

 

5. Implement Lay Ministry Program in PNCC: Our national and diocesan Lay Ministry chaplains begin 
this implement this program across our PNCC that will enhance, encourage and strengthen the role of the 
laity within our PNCC.  

6. Move forward with PNCC Office of News & Media Relations:  implement proposal accepted by the 
2017 PNCC Supreme Council. 

7. Create a PNCC Future Direction Facebook Page – by posting the monthly messages to this page and 
asking our members to share them, we hope more will be reached and encouraged to participate in these 
efforts. 

8. Constant Prayer in prepare for out October 2018 General Synod – special intercessions for the 
month leading up to the synod – encourage a novena for this Holy Gathering. 

 

 If you know of parishioners or friends who are not a part of our monthly email updates – please have 
them email us at FutureDirection@pncc.org to become a part of this important effort for our Holy Church.  

Please keep this church-wide undertaking in your daily prayers – asking God to bless this work and allow it 
to bear fruit for the building of His Kingdom through our Holy Church. 

 As we begin this Holy season of Advent may we use this time to spiritual prepare ourselves to again 
celebrate the Incarnation and be ready for His rerurn in glory.  May we show our thankfulness to God not 
just in our words, but more importantly buy our actions.  May God bless you and your family during this 
Advent season.  
 

Sincerely yours in Christ, 
PNCC Supreme Council Future Direction Committee 
Most Rev. Anthony A. Mikovsky,  Prime Bishop 
Very Rev. Robert M. Nemkovich Jr.,  Chairman 
 

We continue to implement the five themes the Synod determined for our future direction: 
 

Growth and Membership 

Increase Spirituality 

Lifelong Learning 

Sacred Vocations 

Community Involvement and Presence 

https://cts.vrmailer1.com/click?sk=aHIQB2JgLjBK7bbpeAPQF5Jsfmq75IqoH3RiErh25nvU=/aHR0cDovL2Z1dHVyZWRpcmVjdGlvbkBwbmNjLm9yZy8=/iVtk2wUN8qvPz6LTxugqVg==&merge_field_type=(?x-mi:(?%3C=href=)%5b%5Cs%5d*%5b%27%22%5d(?%3Curl%3E%5b%5E%7B%27%22%5d.+?)%5b%27%22%5d)&hr
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RESOLUTIONS OF THE XV EASTERN DIOCESE SYNOD 

OCTOBER 28-29, 2016 

2016 
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Unlimited Opportunity  

 

     I sit at my desk after having returned from a recent dialogue meeting 

with the ACNA (Anglican Church in North America) and our denomination.  

We have been meeting with them since 2012 to discuss possibilities be-

tween our church and theirs towards intercommunion and closer ties.  I ref-

erenced their situation a couple of issues ago in the article “Catholic – To 

Be or Not to Be.”  You can reference that issue for more details.  Essential-

ly, our coming closer together rests upon whether or not they are truly 

“catholic” in the sense of ordination.  They are composed of a number of 

denominations and provinces that hold shared beliefs in the essential matters of the faith, but allow diversi-

ty in others.  Therein lies the rub.  They recently completed “The Holy Orders Task Force – Final Report” in 

which they set forth a theological study on the ordination of women to holy orders (deacon, priest and bish-

op).  This is not a binding ruling, but was sent to the house of bishops for review and ultimately to the gen-

eral assembly.  Not wanting to take any more time on this subject, it would suffice to say that they are rec-

ommending that a “dual integrity” continue to be allowed.  In other words, those dioceses that now ordain 

women to the priesthood may continue to do so, while those who don’t will retain their practice.  It should 

be noted that about 75% of  the dioceses (and their diocesan bishops) comprising ACNA to not ordain 

women to major orders.  The problem is, what do you do/say to women clergy who have been serving for 

ten or twenty or thirty years?  It should be noted that in some circumstances, these women have said they 

would renounce their orders and serve in other important capacities within the church.  It would appear in 

my opinion, that some will leave the ACNA and reformulate yet another denomination or province. 

      So where is this unlimited opportunity you may ask?  A bit of history, if you please.  I’m sure that most 

of our readers recognize the tremendous amount of work and love and care that our Bishop- Emeritus 

Thaddeus Peplowski put into bringing the Nordic Catholic Church into existence.  He was contacted by a 

group of clergy in Norway who wished to become validly Catholic, but not Roman Catholic.  Enter the 

P.N.C.C.  Although it was an arduous process in the making, it was finally accomplished.  Some were aca-

demics, teaching in the universities of Scandinavia. Some were protestant ministers who longed to be 

Catholic (The Lutheran church is the officially recognized  church of Sweden) They longed for the real 

presence of Christ at mass and in the eucharist. Bishop Peplowski, after being assured of the knowledge 

and desire of these men, ordained deacons and priests to serve this nascent church.  As the movement 

progressed,  a new denomination was formed, The Nordic Catholic Church (NCC) and Bp. Roald Flemes-

tad was elected as its first bishop.  The PNCC had already established the Union of Scranton to replace 

the now-defunct Union of Utrecht. This again was due to the modern innovations that had contaminated 

the leaders of the member churches of the Union of Utrecht (women’s ordination and sacramentally cele-

brating same-sex marriages).  We now had a sister denomination in the Union of Scranton!   

     I remember the consecration of Bishop Flemstad at St. Stanislaus Cathedral in July of 2012 for two rea-

sons.  First, it was a terrible hot day in Scranton, temperatures near 90 degrees.  At 4 in the afternoon (with 

no air conditioning) I didn’t even want to look at the wall thermostat to find out “how hot it was” at sanctuary 

level.  As I think back however, perhaps we all “sweated a good bit” to share in the blood, sweat and tears 

that so many endured to make that day a reality.  Maybe we were especially warm because the invisible 

flames of fire were dancing above our heads in that cathedral, in union with the presence of the Holy Spirit 

at that first Pentecost.  Secondly, and most importantly I’m sure, was the outpouring of  thanks and grati-

tude and love that was shown to our Bishop Peplowski for his tireless work with the NCC.  He had given 

them a chance, an opportunity to again be truly catholic and to have their own denomination.  Their admi-

ration was most sincere and heartfelt.   
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     Let us fast forward to today’s situation. Bp. Roald Flemestad has been actively pursuing talks and dia-

logue with the many fragments of the Anglican church throughout Europe on behalf of the NCC.  Many are-

as of the Isles as well as on the European continent are awash with post-modernism.  The church on the 

other side of the pond is faltering as we too are in America.  Yet, there remains a remnant of faith, a rem-

nant of believers who wish to be united in a common bond of traditional Catholicism.  The church is grow-

ing rapidly in non-traditional areas around the world.  The southern cone is used to describe those areas 

on the African continent and elsewhere where Christianity is exploding.  The bishops of these churches are 

looking to affiliate with other churches that espouse traditional Catholic values, teachings and beliefs.  

They are not looking for new inventions.  

     So, here we stand.  The PNCC is the one shining example of Non-Papal Catholicism that exists legiti-

mately as a western-rite church.  We have a valid priesthood, valid bishops, valid sacramental orders, re-

ceived through the hands of the Old Catholic Bishops upon the consecration of Prime Bp.  Franciszek 

Hodur. Our church and its teachings are the embodiment of the first millennial church.  We are a church 

that is truly catholic and believes in all the tenets of the faith without the embellishments that occurred after 

the great divide of the church in 1054.  As oftentimes happens,  some of our people take what our church 

offers for granted.  After five or six successive generations, we have forgotten what our great-grandparents 

and great-great-grandparents sacrificed in order to birth and grow this church.  We have what these other 

churches want!  Therein lies the opportunity.        

  

    We have before us a unique chance to extend the hand of spiritual care, concern and love to so many 

around the world. Perhaps our greatest sin is that we have not taken the mandate of “Go ye therefore and 

teach all nations” to its fullest potential in the PNCC.  Perhaps we have an “image problem.”  It makes me 

cringe when I hear: “we’re just a small denomination”  - “we don’t really matter.” If you think small, you ARE 

small. (in more ways than one!)  I enjoy reading many contemporary Christian authors.  I remember one 

passage in particular that asks the readers to remodel their thinking with two simple words:  AS IF.   Why 

don’t we start thinking and acting and believing AS IF the PNCC were the greatest thing that God ever cre-

ated?  We don’t we start thinking AS IF we were God’s gift to those seeking the stability and worthiness of 

a free and democratic Catholic church. Think of the possibilities.   

    Bishop Roald reminds us that there are so  many in Europe that are simply “treading water” at the mo-

ment.  They are trying to stay afloat and remain viable amidst turbulent spiritual times.  We hold in our 

hands a lifesaver to throw out to them.  If we wait too long;  if we are too timid, it will be of no use to them.  

A lifesaver cannot help someone who has already drowned.   The time is now to act.  The time has come 

to put the AS IF into God’s realm of possibilities for those seeking Him.  

 Ask Bishop Peplowski how it was accomplished by God.  For with truth, work and struggle we will be 

victorious!      

        
 

          Rt. Rev. John E. Mack 
 
 
 
 

 The above article was reprinted with permission from ACTS ((Fall 2017), the newsletter of 
the Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese. 
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 

 

 
 

 Meat Raffle 
 

 SEPTEMBER means Back-to-School, cooler days and falling leaves.   At Our Saviour’s Parish it 
means the gathering of many friends who reacquaint at a favorite event – our MEAT RAFFLE.  It was held 

on Friday September 30
th
 and 

approximately 60 people were in 
attendance.  Friends travelled from 
the parishes of Blessed Trinity in Fall 
River, Massachusetts and Holy 
Cross in Central Falls.  
 The church was filled with the 
welcoming aroma of chicken, rice 
and vegetable soup prepared by our 
resident chef and parishioner, Lonnie 
Watson. Fresh loaves of bread were 
donated by Charles and Katherine 

Caranci. In addition to the 
complimentary soup; we had a 
delicious dessert table of assorted 
pastries donated by parish members 
especially Ed Nawrocki and manned 
by Christine Kozlik.  
 Father Henryk served as 
Pastor and roving photographer. 
Thirteen tables were set-up and each 
table was decorated in the themes of 
Back-to-School, Halloween, 
Thanksgiving and Christmas.  You 
could take home any “FREEBIES” that were on the table.   
  Edmund Fox sold the Meat Raffle passes ($20.00 each for 
10 raffles) and Gail Surowiec encouraged people to purchase 
tickets for the Penny Social (25 prizes).  Ed Surowiec manned 
another raffle table. He was selling tickets for Split-the-Pot, the 
Gift Card Raffle (17 prizes – donated by the Parish Committee) 
and our Special Raffles. The 6 Special Raffles were: a Fall 
Basket, a Christmas Basket, an Italian Dinner Package donated 
by Bev Russell, a Yankee Candle Basket donated by Deb 
Boucher and a Swarowski Fashion Necklace donated by Joe 
Kozlik and a Halloween Basket. The lucky winner of Split-the-Pot 
($118.00) was our parishioner, Phyllis Dalton. Congratulations!  
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      Philip Kaczorowski manned the microphone for the evening and encouraged the attendees to 
check their tickets for the winning numbers. Your ticket number, if called, could mean you were a winner 
for meat, breakfast packages, mystery envelopes and bonus bags.  A special “Thank you” to Sally Watson 
who purchased and donated 20 Rhode Instant Scratch Tickets for our Mystery Envelopes. Also, 6 beautiful 
spider plants were donated by parishioner, Lenore Hutnak and they were raffled off too. 
The evening was a big success and everyone went home a “WINNER”.   
     The cleanup crew including, Kathy Sherman, Gerry Ethier and other parishioners left the church hall in 
tip top shape for future events at Our Saviour’s Parish. A good time was had by all. 
 For me it’s ALWAYS a pleasure to organize this parish event. It’s a great way to spend a Friday evening 
with good friends and lots of laughs. Looking forward to seeing you at our next Meat Raffle on January 26, 
2018.  Be a friend to Our Saviour’s Parish and come back and bring a friend or two with you!! 
 

By Patricia Kaczorowski 
 

 “ Bless all creatures great and small” 
 

 On Saturday, October 7, 2017, at our parish took place Blessing of Animals. Fr. Hen-
ryk Wos, Pastor, commemorating St. Francis of Assisi, blessed the animals and the people 
who gathered at this occasion at our Saviour’s.  

 
 

 Our SOCL Group  

on its  annual trip  
  
 On October 22, 2017 
the SOCL Group  went on 
its annual Trip.  This year 
we went to Wojcik’s Farm in 
Blackstone, MA.  All the 
Kids and the adults had a lot 
of fun. We enjoyed  hayride, 
get lost in mysterious corn 
maze, tried to ride on old 
tractors, enjoyed delicious 
ice cream, chocolate, and  
apple cider from the local 
apple trees.  
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 Cub Scouts of Our Saviour’s awarded with “ Love of God” medal 
 

 This past fall, Cub Scouts Tyler Dixon, son of Jim and Brenda Dixon, and Webelo Scout Zachary 

Kaczorowski, son of Peter Kaczorowski and Shannon LaMoore,  both of Our Savior’s Parish in  

Woonsocket, RI, were awarded the “Love of God” medal by Father Henryk Wos.  

 This award is given to Cub and Webelo Scouts in the Polish National Catholic Church upon 

completing the necessary requirements such as religious studies, community service, and researching the 

roots of our PNCC heritage. 

 Zachary and Tyler are appreciative of the help given them by Richard O. Daum, Chairman of the 

Polish National Catholic Church Scouting Committee. 
 

Congratulations to our scouts for their hard work and dedication. 

 

 

 Our Saviour’s Annual Bazaar 
 

 Our Saviour’s held their annual bazaar on November 11th.  The weather cooperated and the food 

sold out.  It seemed like a slow start, because for the first hour or so, most people came in and picked up 

the pierogi and golambki they ordered.  Shortly after however, we were bombarded, and the lines did not 

let up until after lunch.  This is what we love to see. All of the months of preparation leading up to that one 

day of execution. Can’t wait until it comes, and then can’t wait until I can go home and put my feet up at the 

end of the day. 

 How do we get through it all?  Teamwork…dedicated parishioners, family members, and friends.  

From the ordering of the potatoes to the packing of the frozen pierogi, from the stuffing of the thousands of 

straws to the boiling of countless heads of cabbage.  Everyone has their jobs, and they are all equally 

important.  It all happens because we work together.   
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 We had a great day.  Our bazaar was extremely rewarding, but not as profitable as prior years.    

Here comes the analysis of going through every single detail and trying to figure out what was different, 

what we could have done better, and what was great.  I take the task as a planner of our bazaar very seri-

ously.  For instance, how do you decide on food quantities to make?   

 Wouldn’t it be nice when placing a cabbage order with your farm to ask for 65 heads with a good 

yield of leaves that are not winter cabbage or too curly?  How about how many pierogi to make?  Last year 

we ran out of potato pierogi, so we made more this year.  However we ended up with a ton leftover and ran 

out of cabbage instead.  Now what do we do?  I am open to discussion.  There is no tried and true method.  

 This is our biggest fundraiser, and our parish needs to do it.  I am sure this is the case for many of 

you as well.  As many of my friends in other parishes can attest, I am always asking them to share what 

works and what doesn’t.  I would love to hear your input.  E-mail me your ideas 

(sallywatson75@gmail.com).   

 Let’s work together.  I know what you are all thinking, but no parish is so close to another that we 

will be stealing each other’s recipes.  We are all on the same team here folks….PNCC teamwork makes it 

happen.  

 

By Sally Watson 
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  From our parishes… 

       St. Valentine Parish, Northampton, MA 

Pulaski Day Celebration, October 9, 2017 
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From our parishes… 

Holy Trinity Parish, Plantsville, CT 
 
 

 Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski received awards and honors  
 

 

        The  Southington Fire Department awarded  Fr. Joe a plaque for 40 years of service. 
Fr. Joe  joined the fire department in 1977. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Fr. Joe served as:  

 2nd LT in 1984 

   1st   LT in 1986 

    CAPT.  in 1988 

    Continues as Chaplain 

 
   In the picture are: Assistant Chief Russel Wisner, Fr. Sr. Joe, and Chief Eric Heath. 
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From Our Parishes... 

St. Casimir's Parish, Lowell, MA   

 

 

  2017 Polish Food Fest 
 
 St. Casimir's Annual Polish Food Festival was held on October 21 at the par-
ish center. It was a perfect autumn day as doors opened at 10 am and patrons were 
treated to Polish dinners prepared by our parish cooks. 

 

 Guests 
were also able 
to purchase fro-
zen pierogi and 
gołąbki as well 
as an array of 
pastries and 
ready to heat-
and-eat meals.  
 Raffles 
took place eve-
ry fifteen 
minutes for do-
nated gift cards 

and other 
articles. 
 

  
 
 Although parishioners had worked for weeks preparing fa-

vorite delicacies and were physically worn out, this event was well 
worth it. 

 

 Annual Youth Group Dinner /Talent Show 
 

 The 13
th
 Annual Youth Group Fundraiser, sponsored by St. Casimir's Youth Group, Lowell, MA was 

held Sunday, November 5 in the parish center.  Bishop Paul Sobiechowski and wife Karen were our 
guests. 
            Father Tenus welcomed all guests and introduced the youth who sang a blessing song before they 
served a delicious chicken pot pie dinner with squash, peas, carrots and mashed potatoes with hot apple 
crisp for dessert. 
           After dinner, the youth/children took to the stage.   
           Ian Ford-Hunt, a senior at Lowell High School, gave a power point presentation on his recent trip to 
Germany and Poland.  It was very informative and well done. 
           Children then sang “Gods Circle of love”  followed by Emma Ford-Hunt dancing a traditional Irish  
hornpipe dance and a Slip jig tap dance. Ian announced the raffle to be held at the end of the event.  
            Children then sang “Peter, James and John in a rowboat” followed by “Here I Am to Worship” di-
rected by Karina Tenus.  Solo parts were sung by Christopher Tenus, Jonasz Tenus and Amelia Tenus.  
   The last song presented was “Why Dear Maiden” a Polish folk song, sung in Polish. 
   Emma recited “On the First Thanksgiving Day.”  Karina thanked all for coming and supporting the 
youth and wished everyone a safe journey home.   

Amelia Tenus in her Polish costume. 

Nancy Picanso and Karen Breault are ready to serve patrons.  
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 Karina Tenus, daughter of Father Andrzej and Agnieszka 
(Wisniewska) Tenus, has recently been inducted into the National Hon-
or Society at Lowell High School, Lowell, MA.  

 She is a junior and is a member of the Show Choir. She is ac-
tive in St. Casimir's Parish Youth Group and Youth Choir. She assists 
with the music program in Sunday School and is an altar server.   

    Keep up the good work, Karina. 

 

  

 

 

 Rachel Quirbach, daughter of Dr. Robert and Diane (Rajchel) Quirbach, a 
senior at Arizona State University (Herberger Institute for Design and Arts 
School of Music) was recently chosen to receive the Undergraduate 
Presser Foundation Award, an award which carries with it a grant of 
$4300.  

 Rachel was also recently awarded the  “2017 Most Outstanding Music 
Therapy Pre-Clinical Student Award” through the Music Therapy Department 
at Arizona State University. She was also  selected to present her own re-
search project and a lecture about music therapy for substance abusers in 
correctional settings at the 2017 American  National Music Therapy Associa-
tion Conference in St. Louis, Missouri. 

 Rachel has been the recipient of several PNCC National United Choir 
scholarships and has made St. Casimir's Parish, Lowell, MA very proud. 

 

By Janice Klimczak 
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From Our Parishes... 

Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT   

 
Fall 2017 – Winter 2018 Calendar of Events and Activities 

 
 
This was another busy fall season at the Divine Providence Parish! 
 
 Our first parish activity of the fall was our popular Bingo Night on the first Friday of September.  In 

addition to the bingo games and prizes, our Polish Kitchen was open serving Polish and American light 

meals and snacks.  Bingo Nights are scheduled every first Friday of the month.  The bingo night was 

followed by Brotherly Love Sunday celebrated on September 10 in our sanctuary.  After that service, our 

annual Brotherly Love Fall Food Drive was kicked-off, collecting canned and dry food goods and personal 

toiletry items for the local food bank running from September 10 through September 31.  Our Semi-Annual 

Parish Meeting was held on Sunday, September 17.   

 

 Our annual Polish Brunch and Bake Sale was held this year on Sunday, September 24 after Mass, 

10:00am to 2:00pm, serving a delicious array of Polish and American specialties .  The hard work done in 

the kitchen by our Culinary Society volunteers produced a fine meal to remember and for all to enjoy. Our 

ladies Adoration Society (ANS) members baked delicious pastry, pies, and cakes for the event. 
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 The Norwich, CT Rotary Club sponsored its annual Cultural Diversity event also in September.  Our 

parish was represented with a booth serving Polish food and with parishioners and friends wearing festive 

Polish dress.  Our parish won First Prize for best restaurant booth and best food last year. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 The Christian Family Sunday service took place on October 9 and was followed by the Election of 

Parish Officers. 

 

 Our Annual Harvest Festival & Flea Market was held on Saturday, October 14 from 8:00am to 

2:00pm and was a great success. People from the neighborhood and the greater community visited to buy 

flea market treasures, homemade jams and jellies, baked goods, and to sample Polish food from our 

Polish Kitchen. 

 

By George Ververis 
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 Making pierogi 

for Taste of Poland 

and Bingo, which 

we have every first 

Friday of the month. 

 

 

  

  

 On November 12, 

2017 Divine 

Providence Parish 

and Greeneville 

Revitalization Zone 

hosted the second 

Annual Greeneville 

Appreciation Dinner 

in our church hall, to 

honor the 

outstanding 

commitment of our 

educators, fire and 

police departments, 

veterans, and local businesses 

 Our Thanksgiving Dinner was on 

November 19, 2017.  The food was 

delicious; the music and decoration 

were outstanding! 

 

 

By Elzbieta Chmielewska 
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From Our Parishes... 

St. Joseph’s Parish,  Westfield, MA   
 
 

 St. Joseph's Church is looking for a new organist. Michael 
Sittard, who has been the organist for many years now, has 

graduated from UMASS Amherst. 
 
 He has moved away from the area 
after getting a new job and we all wish him the best in 

whatever the 
future holds for 
him. 
 
 Four of the 
youth from St. 
Joseph's made 
their confirmation 
in October: Scott 
Malecki, Colin 
Malecki, Melanie 
Burek and Peyton 
Bucko. It was a 
honor to have 
Bishop Paul, 
Father Banas and 
Father Adam in  

     attendance.  
Congratulations to these four young adults! 

. 

Members of the St. Joseph's Choir 

and organist Michael. 

The four confirmation students and their sponsors. 

 Peyton Bucko, Scott Malecki,  
Colin Malecki and Melanie Burek. 
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 Altar Server Recognition Sunday was held 
in November. The members of the Altar Server 
Guild in attendance were as follows: Lyman 
Barnet, Andrew Soltysiak 28 years, Nicholas 
Soltysiak 21 years, Scott Malecki 9 years, 
Melanie Burek 7 years, Peyton Bucko 7 years 
and Aiden Soltysiak 1 year who earned his 
wooden cross. Also recognized but not in 
attendance were David Sittard, Ryan Bucko  
and Colin Malecki. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
By Dr. Kelly Burek 

Donna Sittard and her sons Michael and David. 

Aiden Soltysiak receiving his one year 
wooden cross from his 
Grandfather Father Joseph Soltysiak. 

Altar Server Guild: Andrew Soltysiak, Nicholas Soltysi-

ak, Lyman Barnet, Melanie Burek, Peyton Bucko, Scott 

Malecki and in front is Aiden Soltysiak and Father Joe.  
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From Our Parishes... 

St. John the Baptist Parish,  Manchester, CT 

 
 Father Smolinski Leads St. John’s  Team in local CROP Walk  

 

 Sunday Oct. 29, despite 
strong winds and heavy rain, Father 
Henry led St. John the Baptist’s par-
ish team in the town’s annual CROP 
Walk against Hunger.  The church 
team raised $110 for Church World 
Service in its efforts to relieve hun-
ger all over our planet. 

Pictured in the left photo with 
Fr. Henry is Rev. Joyce Crutcfield, 
pastor of the Center Congregational 
Church, who organized the Walk 
this year. And, due to the danger of 
falling branches etc. during the rain-
and-wind storm, the small contin-
gent of walkers who braved the 
weather were given the option of 
“trekking” a route of several miles 
the 4 connected buildings and 3 stories of the Center Church complex (as in the right photo), Fr. Henry fol-
lows the “arrows” that marked the walk-route thru the buildings.  

 
 
 

 The Golden Jubilee Mass of Fr. Henry Smolinski  
 

The twenty or so members of our diocese present for the Golden Jubilee Mass were joined by 
eighty others, who were family mem-
bers or friends of Father, including an 
inspiring choir from his previous pas-
torate of St. Justin’s Church in Hart-
ford, CT. . 
 Also present were three Lu-
theran pastors of the area, one of 
whom offered Father the hospitality 
of his much larger church hall for the 
Anniversary Dinner and reception 
after the 3 p.m. Mass. And Pastor 
Douglas Barclay of Concordia Lu-
theran Church also extended a warm 
welcome in his hall to our bishop and 
clergy, as well as all Father’s family 
and guests, with particular thought to 
the growing ecumenical co-operation 
of Lutherans and Catholics in this 
year of 2017, which marks the 500

th
 

anniversary of Martin Luther’s start-
ing the Protestant Reformation of the Church in western Europe.   
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 Father Henry Smolinski Joins RC 
Archbishop & Lutheran bishop at Ves-
pers 

 
  

 Reformation Sunday October29 at 4p.m. at 

Concordia Lutheran Church in Manchester, CT, Fr. 

Henry, pastor of St. John’s PNC church, joined the 

clergy of the Lutheran, Catholic and Episcopal lo-

cal parishes to celebrate the 500th Anniversary of 

the Protestant Reformation. Pictured behind Fr. 

Henry are RC archbishop of Hartford Leonard Blair 

[white cope] and Lutheran bishop of New England 

James Hazelwood [red cope].  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Fr. Henry Smolinski 

Pictured:  Bishop Paul 
Sobiechowski and his 
wife Karen, one of Fr. 
Henry daughters “Toni” 
Slatkavitz and her hus-
band Bob, Father Henry 
and pastor Douglas.  
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National and Diocesan Events and Programs: 
 
 Eastern Diocese Annual Clergy Retreat 
 

     On November 6-7, 2017 the Clergy of the Eastern Diocese met in Mercy Center at Madison, CT for 
their Annual Clergy Retreat. The retreat was  led by Prime Bishop Anthony Mikovsky. Prime Bishop 
Mikovsky led the retreat basing on the first Letter of St. John. The retreat theme was “God is Light, Life and 
Love”.  

 In the first of the three conferences led by 
Prime Bishop the clergy meditated on Jesus 
Christ as the Light in which we can see the truth-
the truth about the world and about ourselves-the 
truth on which we can build our personal life and 
the future life of our Church. Jesus—the Light is 
more powerful than any darkness.  
  

 The second conference focused on the Life. 
The life we have is Jesus Christ within us. He gives 
Himself to us during every Eucharist. His Body and 
Blood we receive during the Holy Eucharist is for each 
of us  a powerful source of energy and our spiritual 
strength.  

 The third conference was a meditation on 
God’s Love. God sent His Son Jesus Christ to 
save the world. Jesus died for all humankind on 
the cross. This self-sacrificing love saved all of us 
from spiritual destruction. We all are called to 
follow Jesus in our lives, and we all are called to 
this type of  sacrificial love for others. 
  
 It was a beautiful spiritual journey for all the 
clergy. Thank you once again to Prime Bishop 
Anthony for this deep spiritual experience.  
  

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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 National Clergy Conference 
 

 The PNCC National Clergy Conference took place on November 13-15, 2017 at Holy Mother of the 
Rosary Cathedral in Lancaster, NY. Penitential service for all the clergy was led on Monday evening by 
Bishop Paul Sobiechowski. It was followed by the Holy Sacrifice of Mass in honor of the Priesthood, 
celebrated by Prime Bishop Mikovsky with all bishops and priests con-celebrating.  

 Prime Bishop Anthony Mikovsky 
called the meeting of the National Clergy 
Conference of the Polish National Catholic 
Church to order at 9:45 am on Tuesday, 
November 14, 2107.  There were 56 clergy 
present (5 bishops, 47 priests, 3 deacons) 
from all dioceses in the U.S and Canada. 
Prior to the beginning of the Conference 
Bishop Bernard Nowicki offered the opening 
prayer.  On Tuesday morning at 9:00 
Bishop Stanley Bilinski led morning prayer 
in the Cathedral Church.  

 In the following two days several 
reports were given to the clergy: The 
National Liturgical Commission, Future 
Direction, 2018-General Synod, Sacred 
Vocation, Scouting, National School of 
Christian Living, Doctrine Commission, 
Ecumenical items: PNCC-RC Dialogue, 
Anglican Dialogue, Union of Scranton, 
Nordic Catholic Church, Ecumenism, Clergy 
Salary and Benefits, Social Media, Polish National Union of America, Financial matters of the Church, and 
Convo 2018.  

 The conference ended on Wednesday at 3:35 pm and Prime Bishop Mikovsky offered the 
Benediction and gave his blessing to the clergy gathered.  Thanks and appreciation were given to Bishop 
John Mack and Holy Mother of the Rosary Cathedral for their warm hospitality and their excellent food.  

The Eastern Diocese Clergy at the National Clergy Conference 

 

The PNCC Clergy gathered on the National Clergy Conference at the Holy Mother of the Rosary Cathedral in Lancaster, NY  

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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PNU District 3 Turkey Raffle - 2017 
 

Thank you to all who supported  
our District Thanksgiving Raffle.   

 
The drawing was held following Holy Mass on Sunday, 

November 12, 2017 at Holy Cross Parish in Central 
Falls, RI.  May God bless you all! 

  
9 Parishes participated = $534 

Manchester, NH – 147 

Central Falls – 112 

Fall River - 101 

Westfield – 85 

Woonsocket – 34 

Stratford – 20 

Manchester, CT – 15 

Webster – 10 

S. Deerfield - 10 

  
Donations = $150 

Michael & Maryann Zarek-$50 

Dorothy Stahelski – 25 

Phil Kaczorowski - 25 

Fr. Sr. Joe Krusienski – 25 

Bishop Paul & Karen 
Sobiechowski – 25 

  
Winners 

1
st
 Prize - $50 – Ray Pieczarka (Manchester, NH) 

2
nd

 Prize - $25 – Carolyn Hebert  (Manchester, NH) 

3
rd

 Prize - $25 – Nancy Dempsey (Fall River, MA) 

  
Profit for District 3 = $584.00 

  
A big thank you to all who supported our PNU District 3 Raffle – District 3 will be 
providing pizza and ice cream sundays to all attending the Eastern Diocese Winter 
Youth Gathering and Lock in on December 29 & 30, 2017.  God bless you all! 
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Upcoming Events:  
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

 
 
 
\ 

 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes:  

 

None scheduled 

 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 
  

 Wednesday, January 10, 2018 - Polish National Union of America District 3 Teleconference - 7:00 PM 

 Wednesday, January 17- Eastern Diocese Liturgical Commission Meeting - Our Saviour              
 Parish - Woonsocket, RI - 10:00 AM 

 Thursday, January 25 - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Sub-Committee Teleconference -7:00 PM  

 Monday, January 29 - National School of Christian Living Commission Teleconference - 8:00 PM EST 

 Wednesday, February 7 - Anglican Church in North America / Polish National Catholic  Church “Go to 
 Meeting” Conference - 2:00 - 4:00 PM 

 
 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 

 

 Friday, December 8 - Solemnity of the Conception of the Blessed Virgin Mary  

 Saturday, December 9 - 

Advent Day of Reflection - St. Joseph's of Stratford - "Season of Hope" - 9:30 AM—1:30 PM  

 Wednesday, December 13 - Advent Penitential Devotion - Holy Trinity Cathedral,  

 Manchester, NH - 5:30 PM  

 Sunday, December 17 - Northeast Seniorate Candle-lighting Service - Holy Cross - Central Falls,  

 RI - 3:00 PM 

 Thursday, December 21 - Feast of St. Thomas, Apostle 

 Sunday, December 24 - Christmas Eve 

 Monday, December 25 - Christmas Day - Solemnity of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Tuesday, December 26 - Feast of St. Stephen, - Deacon, Proto-Martyr 
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 Wednesday, December 27 - Feast of St. John - Evangelist 

 Thursday, December 28 - Commemoration of the Holy Innocents 

 Saturday, December 30 - Solemnity of the Holy Family 

 Sunday, December 31 - Commemoration of St. Sylvester, Bishop - New Years Eve 

 Monday, January 1, 2018 - Solemnity of the Circumcision of our Lord 

 Tuesday, January 2 - Solemnity of the Holy Name of Jesus 

 Saturday, January 6 - Solemnity of the Epiphany of our Lord 

 Sunday, January 7 - Solemnity of the Baptism of our Lord 

 Thursday, January 18 - Feast of St. Peter’s Chair at Antioch 

 Friday, February 2 - Solemnity of the Presentation of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Wednesday, February 14 - Ash Wednesday 

 Friday, February 16 - 65
th

 Anniversary of the death of Prime Bishop Francis Hodur 

 Sunday February 18 - First Sunday of Lent 

 Saturday, February 24 - Feast of St. Matthias, Apostle  

 Saturday, March 3 - Northeast Seniorate Lenten Retreat - Holy Cross Parish,  

 Central Falls,   RI - 09:30 AM 02:30 PM  

 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 

 

 Monday, January 15 - Martin Luther King, Jr - National holiday - U.S.A. 

 Thursday, January 18 - Week of Prayer for Christian Unity begins 

 Sunday, January 28 - Music Scholarship Sunday 

 Monday, February 12 - Presidents Day - National Holiday - U.S.A. 

    Friday September 29 thru Sunday October 1 - Y.M.S.R. National Convention  
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P 

Wacław Iwaniuk 
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By Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 
(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 
(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Church of the Transfiguration 

8 Concord St., New Britain, CT 06053-2904 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Administrator 
(860)229-2693 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Holy Cross Parish 

723 Enfield St., Enfield, CT 06082-2903 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Administrator 
(860)745-5066 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Henry Smolinski, Pastor 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Administrator 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Michal Gitner, Pastor 

(203)923-2424 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Robert Fredrickson, Pastor 
(860)833-6296 

 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 
Diocesan Newsletter Editor 

Rev. Henryk Wos 

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Krzysztof Rogalski 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Other Clergy serving in the Eastern Diocese 

 
Rev. Thomas Walsh-Phone: (860) 417 - 9888 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

 

Lay Ministries   

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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An Advent Reflection 
 

 Advent is a blended season, a mixture of hope, repentance, anticipation and joy. We 

know that Christ has already come, establishing his Kingdom through his life, death and res-

urrection. But Christ will come again in glory to establish His Kingdom in its fullness. Mean-

while, Christ comes to all who are willing to make a place for Him in their hearts. 
 

 Our Advent models are Isaiah who yearned for the coming of the Lord, John the Bap-

tist who announced the presence of Christ, and Mary who was transformed by grace. Like 

Isaiah, we look forward to Christ’s glorious return. Like John, we recognize Christ’s pres-

ence among us and our need for repentance. And like Mary, we seek to accept the will of 

God in order to make a place for Christ in our hearts. And allow His will to be done in us. 
 

 As we approach the coming Christmas Season – our Lord through His Holy Church 

reminds us that we need to be ready as we heard in the Gospel on the First Sunday of Ad-

vent.  Ready to first, celebrate properly His birth and second, ready to meet our Lord at any 

moment by living as he taught following His saving Gospel.  This is a time when we are re-

minded by John the Baptist to “prepare the way for the Lord”.  It is important that we do 

this and prepare ourselves spiritually for the coming celebration of Christmas and for the 

return of our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ. 
 

An Advent Prayer 
 

 Let us pray. Almighty and Eternal God, You became one of us that we might have the 

life of Christ forever.  Through this season of Advent, rekindle in us a desire for the coming 

of Your Kingdom.  Knowing how much our world needs Your grace and truth, we ask You 

to guide us in the way of compassion that we might help your suffering ones.  Fill us with 

every grace and blessing as we wait in joyful hope for the coming of our Savior.  Amen. 

 

Both texts  are taken from Future Direction Subcommittee materials (Action Plan for PNCC Parishes in 2018). 
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2018 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 
Spring Issue: February 6 
Summer Issue: June 8 
Fall issue: September 10 
Winter issue: November 23 
 
 

 
 
 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter depends 

upon your cooperation. It is also a great way to let 

others know about our church, parishes and peo-

ple. We look forward to your contributions! 

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,

